

Ontario Passes New Legislation to Allow Municipalities to Introduce Inclusionary Zoning

14 décembre 2016

Background to Bill 7

On December 8, 2016, the Ontario Legislature passed Bill 7, Promoting Affordable Housing Act, 2016. Bill 7 is intended to help address affordable housing issues in Ontario by allowing municipalities to require affordable housing units to be provided in new development projects.

Since the First Reading, the Bill went through 10 sessions of parliamentary debate and was also considered by the Standing Committee on Social Policy. All of the changes recommended by the Standing Committee were adopted in the final version.

BLG previously reported on the significant changes to the Planning Act and the Development Charges Act, 1997 proposed by this Bill in our publication, Province Introduces Bill 204, "Promoting Affordable Housing Act" to Permit Inclusionary Zoning on June 9, 2016. The purpose of this bulletin is to highlight the key changes to Bill 7 affecting the Planning Act in the version that received Royal Assent from the original version introduced in May 2016.

Six Key Changes to the Planning Act since First Reading

As part of its public consultation process, the Ministry of Municipal Affairs and the Ministry of Housing received a number of comments from the public and private sector in advance of its August 16, 2016 deadline. Some of the criticisms received included the lack of transparency as to how affordable housing thresholds will be set, the lack of flexibility in where and how affordable housing units are to be provided and the concern that a "top-down, one-size-fits-all" approach may not be effective in addressing affordable housing issues among Ontario's diverse municipalities.

In response to these comments, the Ministry introduced six key changes to the Bill:

1. Before adopting inclusionary zoning policies in its official plan, a municipality must prepare an assessment report: The assessment report must be available to



the public prior to adoption of the inclusionary zoning policies and must include the information specified in the regulations. As long as the official plan contains inclusionary zoning policies, the assessment report must be updated every 5 years from the date the policies come into effect (and every 5 years thereafter from the date of the most recent updated assessment report) to determine whether the policies should be updated.

- 2. There is no appeal of a zoning by-law amendment that seeks to amend or repeal an inclusionary zoning by-law where council refuses or neglects to make a decision: The original version of Bill 7 prohibited appeals where council passes the inclusionary zoning by-law. This clarification extends the prohibition to appeals of zoning by-law amendments where the amendment seeks to modify the inclusionary zoning by-law.
- 3. Measures and incentives identified in the inclusionary zoning by-law to support inclusionary zoning policies can still be appealed in a zoning by-law application: The amendments clarify that where a municipality identifies certain measures and incentives (but not requirements) such as reduced setbacks, parking requirements, or other matters under subsection 34(1) of the Planning Act, in its inclusionary zoning by-law to support affordable housing units, such matters may still be appealed to the Board in a zoning by-law amendment application.
- 4. The inclusionary zoning by-law may require the gross floor area (GFA) of affordable housing units to be provided: Under Bill 7, an inclusionary zoning by-law must include, among other things, the number of affordable housing units to be provided. The amendments proposed by the Standing Committee also allow municipalities to identify the GFA of affordable housing units to be provided in a given development application instead of the number of affordable housing units. If a municipality adopts this approach, the municipality must also establish a procedure for monitoring and ensuring that the required GFA of affordable housing units is maintained.
- 5. Municipalities may locate affordable housing units off-site and may use Section 37 agreements to secure affordable housing units: Municipalities that pass inclusionary zoning by-laws may now authorize the provision of affordable housing units on lands, buildings or structures other than those that are subject of the development application and may use their powers under section 37 to require affordable housing units, subject to the limits prescribed by the regulations. However, municipalities are still prohibited from authorizing the payment of money in lieu of providing the required affordable housing units.
- 6. Regulations may exempt certain development applications from inclusionary zoning by-laws: The Minister may make regulations that exempt development, or certain classes of development, from being subject to inclusionary zoning by-laws and specify the circumstances in which the by-laws do not apply.

In our view, the amendments to Bill 7 since First Reading attempt to provide further flexibility and transparency to municipalities, developers and the public regarding how inclusionary zoning policies and by-laws will be implemented. For example, allowing municipalities to authorize affordable housing units off-site is a welcome change as it may promote further dialogue between the municipality and the developer as to where affordable housing units may be located to provide the most public benefit while maintaining the economic incentive to provide such units. The requirement for municipalities to prepare an assessment report prior to adopting inclusionary zoning policies introduces an additional period of public consultation for key stakeholders such as the development industry, resident groups and not-for-profit organizations to provide



feedback on the municipality's proposal since inclusionary zoning policies can only be appealed by the Minister once adopted.

Despite the amendments since First Reading, as noted in our initial bulletin, the implications and effectiveness of inclusionary zoning will not be fully understood until the regulations are released by the Province. This theme is echoed in the final version of Bill 7, as many of the key changes introduced by the Standing Committee, including the mandatory assessment report, the required GFA for affordable housing units, the authority for municipalities to locate affordable housing units off-site and the use of section 37 to secure such units are all subject to regulation.

Please contact a member of our <u>Municipal Planning Law Group</u>, for more information about Bill 7 and its implications.

To stay current on developments on this and other land use planning issues, <u>follow us</u> on LinkedIn.

¹ Note that Bill 204 is virtually identical to Bill 7. Bill 204 was re-introduced as Bill 7 following the prorogation of the Ontario Legislature in September 2016.

Par

Isaac Tang

Services

Urbanisme et aménagement du territoire, Gouvernement et secteur public

BLG | Vos avocats au Canada

Borden Ladner Gervais S.E.N.C.R.L., S.R.L. (BLG) est le plus grand cabinet d'avocats canadien véritablement multiservices. À ce titre, il offre des conseils juridiques pratiques à des clients d'ici et d'ailleurs dans plus de domaines et de secteurs que tout autre cabinet canadien. Comptant plus de 725 avocats, agents de propriété intellectuelle et autres professionnels, BLG répond aux besoins juridiques d'entreprises et d'institutions au pays comme à l'étranger pour ce qui touche les fusions et acquisitions, les marchés financiers, les différends et le financement ou encore l'enregistrement de brevets et de margues de commerce.

blg.com

Bureaux BLG

Calgary

Centennial Place, East Tower 520 3rd Avenue S.W. Calgary, AB, Canada T2P 0R3

T 403.232.9500 F 403.266.1395

Ottawa

World Exchange Plaza 100 Queen Street Ottawa, ON, Canada K1P 1J9

T 613.237.5160 F 613.230.8842

Vancouver

1200 Waterfront Centre 200 Burrard Street Vancouver, BC, Canada V7X 1T2

T 604.687.5744 F 604.687.1415



Montréal

1000, rue De La Gauchetière Ouest Suite 900

Montréal, QC, Canada

H3B 5H4

T 514.954.2555 F 514.879.9015

Toronto

Bay Adelaide Centre, East Tower 22 Adelaide Street West Toronto, ON, Canada M5H 4E3

T 416.367.6000 F 416.367.6749

Les présents renseignements sont de nature générale et ne sauraient constituer un avis juridique, ni un énoncé complet de la législation pertinente, ni un avis sur un quelconque sujet. Personne ne devrait agir ou s'abstenir d'agir sur la foi de ceux-ci sans procéder à un examen approfondi du droit après avoir soupesé les faits d'une situation précise. Nous vous recommandons de consulter votre conseiller juridique si vous avez des questions ou des préoccupations particulières. BLG ne garantit aucunement que la teneur de cette publication est exacte, à jour ou complète. Aucune partie de cette publication ne peut être reproduite sans l'autorisation écrite de Borden Ladner Gervais s.e.n.c.r.l. s.r.L. Si BLG vous a envoyé cette publication et que vous ne souhaitez plus la recevoir, vous pouvez demander à faire supprimer vos coordonnées de nos listes d'envoi en communiquant avec nous par courriel à desabonnement@blg.com ou en modifiant vos préférences d'abonnement dans blg.com/fr/about-us/subscribe. Si vous pensez avoir reçu le présent message par erreur, veuillez nous écrire à communications@blg.com. Pour consulter la politique de confidentialité de BLG relativement aux publications, rendez-vous sur blg.com/fr/ProtectionDesRenseignementsPersonnels.

© 2025 Borden Ladner Gervais s.E.N.C.R.L., s.R.L. Borden Ladner Gervais est une société à responsabilité limitée de l'Ontario.